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(f) Timely request for assistance. Per-
sons who require NRCS assistance for 
the development of a conservation plan 
or the installation of a conservation 
system are encouraged to request this 
assistance well in advance of deadline 
dates for compliance; otherwise the 
person may not be able to comply with 
these provisions and maintain eligi-
bility for USDA program benefits. 

(g) Action by conservation districts. 
Conservation districts approve or dis-
approve conservation plans or con-
servation systems after NRCS deter-
mines that the plans or systems con-
form to the NRCS field office technical 
guide. If a conservation district fails, 
without due cause, to act on a request 
for conservation plan or conservation 
system approval within 45 days, or if 
no conservation district exists, NRCS 
will approve or disapprove, as appro-
priate, the conservation plan or system 
in question. 

(h) Application of a conservation plan 
or system. A person is considered to be 
applying a conservation plan for pur-
poses of § 12.5(a) if the conservation 
system or plan being applied achieves 
or exceeds the substantial reduction in 
soil erosion as described in paragraph 
(b) which the conservation system or 
plan was designed to achieve. It is the 
responsibility of the person to: 

(1) Certify that the conservation plan 
or system is being applied; and 

(2) Arrange for a revision of the con-
servation plan with NRCS, if changes 
are made in land use, crop rotation or 
management, conservation practices, 
or in the original schedule of practice 
installation that would affect the 
achievement of substantial reduction 
in soil erosion in a given crop year. 

(i) Appeal to FSA. Persons who are ad-
versely affected by the determinations 
made under this subpart and believe 
that the requirements of this subpart 
were improperly applied may appeal 
the decision to FSA under § 12.12. 

(j) Undue economic hardship. After a 
technical determination has been 
made, the FSA county committee 
shall, if a person asserts that the appli-
cation of the person’s conservation sys-
tem would impose an undue economic 
hardship on the person, make a rec-
ommendation to the State FSA Com-
mittee as to whether or not the appli-

cation of the conservation system 
would impose an undue economic hard-
ship. The State FSA Committee may 
provide the person with a variance on 
the basis of the hardship. Under this 
variance, and any conditions that may 
be required in the variance, the person 
will be considered to be in compliance 
with the applicable provisions of this 
part. The State FSA Committee will 
consider relevant factors, such as the 
cost of installation of required con-
servation practices and benefits earned 
through programs subject to compli-
ance with this part, and the person’s 
general economic situation. 

Subpart C—Wetland Conservation 
§ 12.30 NRCS responsibilities regard-

ing wetlands. 
(a) Technical and coordination respon-

sibilities. In carrying out the provisions 
of this part, NRCS shall: 

(1) Oversee the development and ap-
plication of criteria to identify hydric 
soils in consultation with the National 
Technical Committee for Hydric Soils 
and make available to the public an ap-
proved county list of hydric soil map 
units, which is based upon the National 
List of Hydric Soils; 

(2) Coordinate with the U.S. Fish and 
Wildlife Service and others in updating 
the National List of Plant Species that 
Occur in Wetlands; 

(3) Make or approve wetland deter-
minations, delineations and certifi-
cations, functional assessments, miti-
gation plans, categorical minimal ef-
fects, and other technical determina-
tions relative to the implementation of 
the wetland conservation provisions of 
this part; 

(4) Develop and utilize off-site and 
on-site wetland identification proce-
dures; 

(5) Assure quality of service and de-
terminations through procedures devel-
oped by NRCS in consultation with 
other Federal agencies that have wet-
land responsibilities; 

(6) Investigate complaints and make 
technical determinations regarding po-
tential violations; 

(7) Develop a process at the state 
level, in coordination with the U.S. 
Fish and Wildlife Service, to ensure 
that these provisions are carried out in 
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a technically defensible and timely 
manner, seek assistance as appro-
priate, and annually review the 
progress being made on implementa-
tion; and 

(b) Technical assistance from others In 
carrying out the provisions of this 
part, NRCS may request technical as-
sistance from the U.S. Fish and Wild-
life Service, State or local agencies, 
conservation districts, or qualified pri-
vate entities when NRCS determines 
that additional staff resources or tech-
nical expertise are needed to address 
adequately the requirements of this 
part or to enhance the quality of im-
plementation of this part. 

(c) Certification of wetland determina-
tions and wetland delineations. (1) Cer-
tification of a wetland determination 
means that the wetland determination 
is of sufficient quality to make a deter-
mination of ineligibility for program 
benefits under § 12.4 of this part. NRCS 
may certify a wetland determination 
without making a field investigation. 
NRCS will notify the person affected 
by the certification and provide an op-
portunity to appeal the certification 
prior to the certification becoming 
final. All wetland determinations made 
after July 3, 1996, will be done on a 
tract basis and will be considered cer-
tified wetland determinations. A not- 
inventoried designation within a cer-
tified wetland is subject to change 
when the soil, hydrology, and vegeta-
tion evaluation is completed and iden-
tified as to type of wetland or as a non- 
wetland. This change from a not-inven-
toried designation to an approved wet-
land designation will be done at the re-
quest of the landowner or during a for-
mal investigation of a potential viola-
tion. 

(2) The wetland determination and 
wetland delineation shall be certified 
as final by the NRCS official 30 days 
after providing the person notice of 
certification or, if an appeal is filed 
with USDA, after the administrative 
appeal procedures are exhausted. 

(3) In the case of an appeal, NRCS 
will review and certify the accuracy of 
the determination of all lands subject 
to the appeal to ensure that the subject 
lands have been accurately delineated. 
Prior to a decision being rendered on 

the appeal, NRCS will conduct an on- 
site investigation of the subject land. 

(4) Before any benefits are withheld, 
an on-site investigation of a potential 
wetland violation will be made by 
NRCS. The affected person will be pro-
vided an opportunity to appeal the on- 
site determination to USDA if the on- 
site determination differs from the 
original determination. Such action by 
NRCS shall be considered a review of 
the prior determination and certifi-
cation of the delineation. If the prior 
determination was a certified wetland 
determination, an appeal of the NRCS 
on-site determination shall be limited 
to the determination that the wetland 
was converted in violation of this part. 

(5) A copy of the information from 
the final certified wetland determina-
tion and the wetland delineation shall 
be recorded on official USDA aerial 
photography, digital imagery, or other 
graphic representation of the area. 

(6) As long as the affected person is 
in compliance with the wetland con-
servation provision of this part, and as 
long as the area is devoted to the use 
and management of the land for pro-
duction of food, fiber, or horticultural 
crops, a certification made under this 
section will remain valid and in effect 
until such time as the person affected 
by the certification requests review of 
the certification by NRCS. A person 
may request review of a certification 
only if a natural event alters the to-
pography or hydrology of the subject 
land to the extent that the final cer-
tification is no longer a reliable indica-
tion of site conditions, or if NRCS con-
curs with an affected person that an 
error exists in the current wetland de-
termination 

[61 FR 47025, Sept. 6, 1996; 61 FR 53491, Oct. 11, 
1996; 76 FR 22785, Apr. 25, 2011] 

§ 12.31 On-site wetland identification 
criteria. 

(a) Hydric soils. (1) NRCS shall iden-
tify hydric soils through the use of 
published soil maps which reflect soil 
surveys completed by NRCS or through 
the use of on-site reviews. If a pub-
lished soil map is unavailable for a 
given area, NRCS may use unpublished 
soil maps which were made according 
to the specifications of the National 
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